Private Land/Public Wildlife Council

Meeting Summary

Tate Ranch, Alder, MT

June 11-12, 2008

Council Members Present:  Land Tawney, Chair; Dick Iversen; Lindsay Giem; Kathy Hadley; Brett Todd; Max McDonald; Senator Lane Larson; Jamie Byrne; Gordon Haugen; Donna McDonald; Mike Penfold; Dan Vermillion; Doug Schott;  Absent:  Representative John Ward; Rick Miller;

Wednesday, June 11, 8:30 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.
I. Committee Facilitated Work Sessions:  The three PL/PW Committees (Outfitter-Sponsored License Committee, New Landowner/Wildlife Harboring Committee, and Access Program Committee) met in facilitated work sessions from 8:00 – 9:00, working to develop preliminary draft proposals for presentation to the full Council later in the meeting.  
II.  Trapline Reports:  Members shared with the Council some of the input they had received from people on their traplines regarding issues relevant to Council work.  Comments included some of the following points:

· Initial reactions to the advanced hunter education proposal seem positive;
· Sportsmen seem increasingly frustrated by about wildlife harboring and lack of access;
· Public opposition to proposed FWP purchase of land near Billings seemed driven primarily by adjacent landowners and hunters who have received preferential access to land affected by the purchase;
· Proposed initiatives seemed driven by frustrated people; the fact that they have been withdrawn gives PL/PW Council a chance to offer better solutions;
· Encounter with grizzly bear helps emphasize importance of wild country, wild moments;
· Brucellosis issues help focus attention on elk harboring problems and need for solutions;
· Angst resulting from tentative season proposals is still simmering, but many people are waiting to see what will result from the citizen committee appointed to study the issue and report back to the FWP Commission;
· In some areas, landowners want more game to be harvested, especially in areas where livestock grazing allotments on federal land are being reduced;
· Price of gas may affect hunters this fall, may influence where and how hunters hunt;  
· Solutions to harboring of wildlife may have to be different to meet different situations, may have to include both incentives and disincentives;
· There has been a lot of discussion and concern about OHV and federal travel plans;  
III.  Committee Reports:  Committee chairs reported briefly on the process and progress of their committee work, seeking input from the full Council on preliminary draft proposals.

· New Landowner/Wildlife Harboring Committee:  Mike Penfold, Chair, reported on the group’s preliminary draft proposal for a voluntary advanced hunter education course that would promote better understanding of hunting heritage, hunter behavior issues, and the concerns of private landowners that might potentially affect hunter access to private land.  Council members raised questions about whether relationships between landowners and hunters are deteriorating and as a result, traditional public hunting access is diminishing (as suggested in the proposal’s draft problem statement), or whether or not those relationships are diminishing BECAUSE of the loss of traditional public hunting access; other questions included suggestions that perhaps some of the content of the advanced program could also be included in the basic hunter education program, and that there may need to be some sort of incentives to encourage people to take a voluntary course.  
· Access Program Committee:  Lindsay Giem, Chair, reported on three preliminary draft proposals the committee is considering.  One proposal would modify the current Block Management Program cooperator license incentive to a) allow the cooperator to designate family members related by marriage or ranch employees to receive the license in lieu of the cooperator receiving the license; and b) remove the mandatory deduction of the cost of a designated license from the cooperator’s Block Management payment.  A second proposal being considered is to create a new pool of licenses which would allow a Montana resident to sponsor an adult nonresident son or daughter to receive a nonresident deer or elk/deer license, with some or all of the revenue from those licenses being used to fund hunting access programs.  Council members raised questions as to whether or not these licenses should be new licenses, or come from existing pools of licenses; other questions focused on how many licenses might be issued, and how people might confirm prior residency.  A third proposal being considered is a pilot project in which local groups of landowners, hunters, outfitters, FWP staff, and local businesspeople might be convened in two areas of the state to develop some sort of cooperative hunting access area similar to, but different from, the current Block Management Area concept, whereby specific wildlife, hunter, and habitat management goals and objectives would be established, different incentive systems would be implemented, and potentially there could be shared use between guided and non-guided hunters.  Council members suggested the draft problem statement could be improved, and raised questions as to whether or not two areas were enough to test the concept.
· Variable-Priced License Committee:  Donna McDonald, Chair, reported on one preliminary draft proposal the committee is considering, which would limit a person’s ability to hold a valid hunting guide’s license and a nonresident outfitter-sponsored hunting license in the same license year.  This committee has also discussed developing a report which would provide information about the variable-priced license and hunting access program..  As part of that information-gathering effort, a survey effort is underway to update information from a 1997 survey outfitter attitudes and impacts related to the variable-priced license.    
V.  Bridge Access Issue Update:  FWP Director Jeff Hagener briefed the Council on the status of work by a group of interested parties to develop draft legislation to address the issue of bridge access during the next legislation session.  Also participating in the discussion were Craig Sharpe from the Montana Wildlife Federation and Mark Aagenes from Trout Unlimited.  (Staff note:  A copy of the draft legislation provided to Council members is included as Attachment #1).

VI.  Information Gaps:  Alan Charles provided Council members with information about a cooperative effort between Colorado State University and FWP to develop and administer a survey designed to gather some of the information requested by the Council which might help explain how private landowners are managing hunting access on lands under their control.  Council members requested that they be provided with a copy of the draft survey, when it is developed, and Alan and Rob Brooks confirmed that members would receive the draft survey, along with a request for members to identify what other information, beyond that being sought in this particular survey, might be of use to them and future Councils in trying to address issues.

VII.  Harboring of Wildlife Discussion:  Mike Penfold, Chair of the New Landowner/Wildlife Harboring Committee, explained that his committee wanted to further explore issues related to harboring of wildlife, but wanted to solicit input from the full Council before proceeding.  Mike referenced the work done previously by his committee (captured in March 7-8, 2008 Committee Meeting Notes).  He noted that the term “harboring” was somewhat problematic, but that the group had not been able to identify a better term.  Council members cited issues related to harboring, including strained neighbor to neighbor relationships, strained landowner/hunter relationships, increased animal health risks, and increased public safety risks due to elk/vehicle collisions.  Cited as potential contributing causes for animal concentrations, aside from intentional creation of “sanctuary” situations where little or no elk hunting occurs, were such things as presence of wolves changing distribution and habits of elk, and OHV use on public land causing elk to move to private land, especially during early bow season.  Potential solutions discussed included increased education of both hunters and landowners about the problem and implications, development of local working groups comprised of area landowners, hunters, outfitters, and FWP staff, creation of incentives for landowners to allow more access or possibly access for specific groups such as youths and hunters with disabilities, and possibly expanding authority of state agency to move animals off private property in certain situations, or creating penalties for landowners who intentionally cause harboring problems similar to what is currently in law relative to noxious weeds.  Members agreed that a lack of good data that can define the extent of the problem and specific causes makes this a difficult issue to address.  Members also agreed that an array of options, including carrots and sticks, may have to developed to address a variety of situations.  Members encouraged the committee to continue to work on this issue.

V.  Public Comment:  One member of the public gave oral comments, and another member of the public asked to have written comments read, as the person could not attend.  

Kelly Flynn, speaking as a landowner and outfitter from the Townsend area, gave comments related to an incident that occurred near Helena this spring in which a vehicle collided with elk on the roadway, resulting in death of a person.  Council members had received a copy of a letter from an area citizen, who had responded to the accident, and subsequently during the meeting Council members had listened to a copy of the FWP response to that citizen.  In his comments, Mr. Flynn noted that he had allowed public hunting every day during the season through issuance of permission slips, with permission given to one or several people every single day of the season.  That had not worked to achieve significant harvest of elk, primarily because a small ranch in the area is harboring elk, and for much of the hunting season, elk go up on the mountain and are not available during the hunting season to most hunters.  Mr. Flynn also noted that noxious weed control is a huge issue in the area, with public agencies like U.S. Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management not controlling weeds on lands under their control.

Jean Johnson, as a private citizen speaking for herself, asked to have her comments read to the Council, as she could not attend the meeting.  (A copy of those comments is available upon request).  

VII.  Shared Access Discussion:  Kelly Flynn presented information about a proposal he and Jack Rich have developed that outlines a concept for shared use of private land by “sponsored hunters” and “non-sponsored” hunters through a program different from the current Block Management Program.  




























Thursday, 8:00 a.m. – 11:30 p.m.
I.  Committee Meetings:  Committees met in facilitated work sessions throughout the morning to incorporate input received during the previous day into their preliminary draft proposals.  

II.  Committee Reports:  Committee chairs reported on the results of their committee work and the next steps to be taken during the interim between this meeting and the next Council meeting.  (Staff Note:  A copy of the five (5) preliminary draft proposals for the three committees is included as Attachment #2).
III.  Next Meeting:  The next PL/PW meeting is scheduled for August 14-15 in Miles City. 

Council Adjourned
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